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Russia's Constitutional Court is to review a controversial law requiring civil society groups
to register as "foreign agents" if they receive funding from abroad.

The court will sit on March 6 to consider applications filed by the Human Rights
Commissioner Vladimir Lukin and various non-governmental organizations challenging
the law as unconstitutional.

Representatives of one claimant, the Kostroma Center for Civic Initiatives Support, filed
an official complaint with the court's chairman, Valery Zorkin, earlier this week, protesting
the length of time taken to review the case.

Attorneys with the Agora association, which represents the NGO, also made an application
to the European Court of Human Rights on Tuesday.
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The Kostroma Center appealed to the Constitutional Court after it was fined 300,000 rubles
(about $9,000) last May for breaching the "foreign agents" law. Its executive director,
Alexander Zamaryanov, was also personally fined 100,000 rubles.

Prosecutors claimed that the NGO received foreign funding and was engaged in political
activity, but had failed to register as a foreign agent. They accused the organization of holding
a round table panel in February that was attended by an American diplomat.

The NGO lost an appeal against the verdict. Its application to the Constitutional Court argues
that the law lacks a clear definition of political activity, which leads to abuses of citizens'
constitutional rights.

The law passed in November 2012 obliges all NGOs that are engaged in political activity
and receive any funding from abroad to register as "foreign agents" and include the label
on all of their publications.

Fines of up to 500,000 rubles can be imposed on those who refuse. Some 2,000 rights groups
and NGOs have been subjected to raids by prosecutors and other officials since March as
the Justice Ministry sought to enforce the law.

Civil society groups have fiercely criticized the law, saying that the phrase "foreign agent"
revives a Soviet-era term used to label critics of the authorities as traitors and spies.

Eleven NGOs, including the Moscow Helsinki Group, lodged a complaint with the European
Court last February.
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